Colorado Association of Conservation Districts
Board of Directors Meeting Minutes
July 15, 2020, at 7:30 AM via Zoom
Attendees: 
Scott Jones, CACD President - Colorado River Watershed Director 

Tyler Neely, CACD Vice President - Rio Grande River Watershed

Gary Thrash, Director - San Juan Basin Watershed /CO Representative to NACD 

George Fosha, Director - Upper Arkansas River Watershed Director

Nick Charchalis, Director - North Platte/White/Yampa River Watershed

Mike Cleary, Director - Gunnison/Dolores River Watershed Director

Jim Cecil, Director - Republican River Watershed Director 

Steve McEndree, Director – Lower Arkansas River Watershed

Charlie Carnahan, Director - Upper South Platte Watershed  
Nancy Berges, Director – Lower South Platte Watershed 
Bob Warner, CO Alternate Representative to NACD 

Bobbi Ketels, CACD Executive Director 

Absent: 
NRCS

Brett Moore, CACD lobbyist

Guests: 

Les Owen, CDA

Cindy Lair, CSCB
Noah McCord, CSCB

Mark Cronquist, Envirothon

Call to Order: 

The meeting was called to order by CACD President Scott Jones at 7:30 AM after establishing a quorum.  President Scott Jones asked for any additional agenda items. Without any additional agenda items, the board agreed to move on with the agenda.  
Prior Meeting Minutes:
CACD President Scott Jones asked for a motion to approve the June 2020 minutes.  CACD Director George Fosha  made the motion to approve the minutes and CACD VP Tyler Neely  gave the second.  Without any further discussion, the motion to approve the CACD BOD’s June 2020 minutes was passed.  


Legislative Update – Brett Moore:  No Report
CDA Update-Les Owen:  
Les Owen updated the Board on the WOTUS rule.  There were numerous lawsuits on this ruling.  Most of them were to get the rule enjoined.  Colorado did get an injunction on the rule.  The injunction has been appealed.  Currently the new rule is not in effect in Colorado.  If WOTUS does go into effect, legislation will come back at the state level and that will create a dredge and fill permitting program at the state level that CDPHE will administer.  What Federal rules of WOTUS Colorado will be under will be on going.
CDA has finalized the Good Neighbor Authority Agreement with the Forest Service.  CDA met with the Deputy Regional Forester and Steve Lohr of the Resource Division.  They agreed upon goal under the first project is to increase the number of livestock that are grazing on the forest.
Discussion followed with CACD Director Mike Cleary stating that it is not just vacant permits.  Permits have been downsized.    If possible, allotments that have been downsized should be addressed as well.  Fencing issues are a problem also.  Colorado is a fence out state.  Les said he and Adam Ortega have experience with dealing with the NEPA process and contract renewals.  They would be happy to help anyone going through the grazing permit process.  He will keep everyone informed as the Good Neighbor Agreement moves forward.
CSCB Update-Cindy Lair: 
Cindy Lair stated that CSCB is happy to help with the virtual annual meeting.  She is pleased with and proud of the CSCB team with all virtual meetings that they have held.  CSCB is working on doing some podcasts to try to add variety for the Districts.  CSCB held its first virtual coffee hour this month.  They are also having a virtual happy hour each month.  They invited partners as well as Districts.  The participation has been good.  
She reminded attendees that the matching grant applications are due on Friday the 17th.  These funds are for the 2021 year.  They are not expecting to have much in grant funds for the following year (2022).  

The NRCS agreement came through.  It is a bigger and better agreement.  They will cover half of Rachel’s salary to do more communications and provide outreach assistance for NRCS.    
In the agreement they have allowed up to 5 positions to work on soil health.  The state will be divided into four sections and each section will have a soil health person working with them.  The Ag Commission approved the formation of a Soil Health Committee.  There will be an automatic position for the districts to make sure there is input from CSCB.  Funding to implement this program was cut from the state budget.  One position will come through NRCS and NRCS will pay 75% of that position and Commissioner Greenberg feels she can come up with the 25% match for the position.  Conservation Districts will be key players in this program.  A Soil Health website is ready to come online.
Cindy Lair discussed the video she spoke about at the June meeting.   They have received a contract from the company they worked with in the past.  Instead of one long video, they are looking at several short videos that would include producers discussing practices that helped with their production and water quality.  These videos, of which CACD is a sponsor, are in preparation for the hearing with the Water Quality Control Division in October.  These hearings are about Regulation 85. 
Director Nick Charchalis feels that the soil health initiative will reinvent conservation as we know it.  He is concerned that some other entity will hijack this principle.  He is a believer in the program.  Where the funding goes and who the program benefits and what industries they benefit, is another concern for him with the program.  He noted that CACD has been asked to be on the CCHS Producer Advisory Committee.  Bobbi has sent the application to all board members.  Meetings will be quarterly and most likely will not start until January 2021.   Discussion followed on who might represent CACD on this Soil Health Committee.  CDA will develop its own soil health committee at a later date.  Details to follow.  
Director Steve McEndree made the motion to partner and provide administrative oversite for the video contract with CSCB.  Director Nick Charchalis seconds the motion.  Motion Passes
NACD Updates – Gary Thrash & Bob Warner:  

Director Gary Thrash reported that NACD has been involved with the WOTUS process that Les Owens covered in his update.  More information is on the NACD website.
2021 stewardship materials are now available to print from the NACD website.  Next year it will be “Healthy Forests, Healthy Communities.”  
The Rocky Mountain Restoration Initiative is looking at treatments in SW Colorado, for about 800,000 acres, from the wildfire and insect standpoints.  The restoration initiative looked at three areas in Colorado, Front Range, I-70 corridor, and the SW Colorado, as priority areas for public and private lands.  Gary noted that the Forest Service has denied the Durango Silverton Railroad the right to clear for fire mitigation on the railroad right of way.
Gary reported that NACD President Tim Palmer was interviewed by Warner Media.  It is a good interview to listen to.  Bobbi sent the link out to everyone.
NACD’s summer meeting will be a virtual meeting on August 20th.  The meeting is limited to the Board of Directors.  
Envirothon Update-Noah McCord & Mark Cronquist:
Noah McCord reported that he and CACD ED Bobbi Ketels participated in a national call with other states and got some ideas on how to tackle a virtual Envirothon.  On June 25th he had a meeting with the NCF National Envirothon Director. 
Noah went onto say that he is starting to build the number of teams.  He is looking ahead to 2021 and feels it will be a virtual Envirothon.  However, he hopes for an in-person competition.  
Mark Cronquest said that Noah is taking over Envirothon leadership now.   Noah has done a good job reaching out to the schools.  Mark will continue to volunteer to help Noah with the process.  A virtual competition is almost a certainty given what we see now.

Noah went on to say that he and Mark will keep working together.  He is confident that Colorado can have a meaningful competition.  This could open the door to have new teams/schools involved.  
Noah noted that Colorado is eligible for a $2,500/yr diversity grant.  That could help with travel costs for some eligible schools.  He would like to run the grant through the school’s local conservation district.
NRCS Update:   No Report
Monthly Financial Update-Bobbi Ketels:  
CACD FINANCIALS: 06-30-2020

Beginning Balance in checking on June 1, 2020, $136,530.56

Checks/Payments Cleared -$10,078.78, Deposits & Credits Cleared $1,200.00 (dep is High Desert ACH)
(Total Cleared Transactions -$8,878.78 )

Ending/Cleared Balance in Checking as of June 30th, $127,651.78 
Total Uncleared Transactions=  -$1,922.66 (Checks/Payments -$1,922.66 - Deposits $0)

Ending Register Balance as of June 30th $125,729.12
 

Reserve remains at $26,075.15 (remaining payback due to reserve total $15K)

Funds designated for Envirothon 2020/2021 $9,552.91 (minus admin $545.73 = $9,007.18)

NOI as of 06/30/2020  $90,101.06

New Transactions as of 07/10/2020

Checks and Payments  -$5,582.37

Deposits $6,957.90 (NACD TA Prog Admin Fee $1K – District Dues $2,600.00 – UARRP Inv Reimb to CACD $178.36 + $2962.50=$3,140.86  -  UARRP Admin $217.04)

Total New Transactions $1,375.53

Ending Register Balance as of 07-10-2020 $127,104.65

Reserve remains at $26,075.15 (remaining payback due to reserve total $15K)

Funds designated for Envirothon 2020/2021 $9,552.91 (minus admin $545.73 = $9,007.18)

 NOI as of 07/10/2020  $91,476.59

   

Credit Card Ending Statement Balance as of 07/07/2020  $0.00
Total District Dues Paid as of 06/30/2020  $41,950.00 (membership invoiced (75) $90,000.00)

Total District Dues Paid as of 06/30/2019  $47,000.00 (down by $5,050.00)

Grand Total District Dues PD in 2019 $61,300.00

 
UARRP Activity 06-30-20 YTD:  *No New Activity

Total pass-through income $4,585.09

Total pass-through expenses -$4,585.09

Total CACD Income Earned YTD 6-30-20 $222.60 (Includes 5% Admin & Payroll Reimb)

Balance of Federal Funds Available $145,862.75

NRCS Programs:  *No New Activity
Education Outreach Workshops YTD 6-30-2020:

Workshop Approved, Pending Completion (2) $3618

Educational Video Approved, Pending Completion $2500

Education Workshops Completed & Reimb to CD in May $0  

Total CACD Income Earned YTD 6-30-20 $500.00 (10% admin)

Speakership Programs YTD 6-30-2020: *No New Activity

Speakership Meetings Approved, Pending Completion $0

Speakership Meetings Completed & Reimb to CD in May $0  

Total CACD Income Earned YTD 06-30-2020 $192.00 (10% admin)

OPEN INVOICES - NRCS (6) 2020 YTD *$13,153.09 - *Pend NRCS Reimb Report-Bulking all inv into 1 report 

P&L June 2020 $184.84 – P&L YTD $16,184.81 (minus reserve $26075.15= -$9890.34)

Balance Sheet = *Accts Receivable $13,153.09 – *Undeposited Funds $8600.00 
(*$5K Warner Ranch Journal entry adj needed & $3600 deposit posted on 7/3/2020)

$11,257.50 (SDA PPP Pmt -CARES Act) – (Forgivable SDA Loan) – Forgiveness App Still Delayed/Not Available due to pending government changes in the program.

Annual Meeting:  
CSCB gave a presentation proposal for assistance with a virtual annual meeting if the CACD Board should make the decision to not have an in-person conference.  The idea of a virtual annual meeting was discussed in detail.  Time limits for the sessions was discussed and it was felt that 90 minutes was adequate time per session.  
Director Nick Charchalis suggested an evening meeting as opposed to morning or afternoon.  ED Bobbi Ketels noted that some rural areas do not have high speed internet and maybe small groups could gather in a location where high-speed internet is available.  Director Steve McEndree suggested using an NRCS office as a meeting location.  President Scott Jones said that NRCS must give permission for use of their building.  A two-day meeting was suggested with committee meetings and business meeting.  Further ideas were shared, and further discussion took place.
Noah McCord offered to help make the awards a separate meeting with a recognition video or blurb and not have it happen as one of the sessions.  It could be sent out with the invite.
Nick brought up comments from other states from the pole Bobbi did with other state associations.  He feels that having live speakers is important.  Some can be recorded.  He sees it as a good opportunity to reach out to all the Districts.  Having the district’s fees paid up is a good thing but maybe some districts that are not believers of CACD would attend and see that CACD is working hard on their behalf.  He feels that a 3-day event would be good with the business meeting at the end and with breakout sessions in the afternoon to break it up.  

Director Gary Thrash thought that maybe sponsors could come up with some type of award to incentivize attendance from Districts.  

President Scott Jones stated that at a minimum there needs to be a partnership meeting, a resolutions meeting, and a business meeting.  It could be set up in a format like a power point presentation, all on the website and attendees could watch the power point.  This could bring traffic to the CACD website as well.  
Director Charlie Carnahan suggested 5-8 pm, for 2 to 3 nights.

Director Nick Charchalis moves to commit to host a virtual meeting.  Director George Fosha seconds the motion.  Motion Passes.
The Board will be kept updated on plans.  ED Bobbi Ketels noted that the meeting is scheduled for the week before Thanksgiving.  If it is shortened, is it okay to keep it the same week?  Discussion followed with Scott noting that 3 days in a row of Zoom is too much for most participants.  Director George Fosha does not think weekends work for most people and evenings would be best for most.  Bobbi reminded the Board that the annual meeting is a large fundraiser for CACD.  How do we compensate for the lost income?   Ideas for sponsorship advertising were also discussed.  Director Gary Thrash thinks districts would still be willing to pay a registration fee for the meeting.  Director Mike Cleary suggested that CACD look at how much revenue they received last year and how much they would need to charge for a virtual meeting to receive the same funds.  Sponsorship fees should be reviewed as well.  The employee association also has a fund raiser at the annual meeting.  This format may not allow that.
Misc. Discussion:
ED Bobbi Ketels noted that Director Steve McEndree wanted to discuss allowing JD Wright from the Lower Ark to sit on the new NRCS Working Lands Subcommittee.  Becky Ross at NRCS informed Bobbi that they do not have room to have a person from each watershed to sit on this committee.  JD already sits on the advisory committee as a producer.  Becky said it would be okay if he acted as a 2nd representative for CACD if he was on one of the CACD resource committees.  Bobbi will be on the subcommittee to bring forward any information to the Board that they need to act upon.  If JD were to sit on the Board, he would have to represent the entire State not just his watershed.  Bobbi volunteered to call Steve and let him know that JD would be required to represent the entire state not just his watershed.  Steve will make the call to JD and let him know.
Future CACD Board meetings will be over Zoom as practice for the Annual Meeting. 
President Misc. Discussion-Scott Jones:   
Discussions took place on the (5) CACD Resolutions.  Everyone agreed the resolutions were ready to be sent out to the districts to share with their district and watershed boards. 

President Scott Jones confirmed the next CACD BOD Zoom meeting will be August 12, 7:30 AM.   Meeting adjourned at 9:30 AM 
Respectfully Submitted, 
Bobbi Ketels 
CACD Executive Director
